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Thank you very much.  First, I do want to apologize for my voice.  I was down in 
Argentina for the Ministerial and managed to pick up a terrible cold on my way home.  
So, my apologies.  The benefit of going last is that I can, I hope, try to reflect and 
maybe pull together a little bit from what everyone has said.   

How Did We Get Here? 
Let me start with Pablo’s initial, “How did we get here?” because I do think it’s at least  
worth at least reflecting on that.  My own view on that is we got here because, in the 
end of the day, I think the system has not worked out how the United States 
anticipated that it would.  So I think it’s worth thinking a little about, what were the 
expectations of the United States when the system went into place?  I think, first of all, 
the expectation of the United States is that the vast majority of the time the United 
States would be on offense and only relatively rarely, if ever, on defense.  Because 
again, as Terry said, the presumption was when we joined and we passed the Uruguay 
Round Agreements was that all of our laws were already consistent with the WTO.  So 
there would be very little reason or opportunity for anyone to challenge the United 
States because we were already fully consistent.   

And obviously, that’s not what’s turned out.  We’ve ended up on the defense far more 
than we have ended up on the offense—not far more but certainly more often we’ve 
ended up on the defensive side.   
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The Number of Appeals 
The second thing I think that was not anticipated by the United States or really by 
anyone is the number of appeals.  The presumption was that appeals were going to be 
rare and limited to one or two small legal questions.  And what do we have in reality?  
We have almost 70 percent of cases—and lately 80 and 90 percent of cases—going up  
on appeal.  And every appeal having five, six, seven, eight, ten, twelve claims on 
appeal.   

Facts As Well As Law 
The third thing that was not anticipated was that the Appellate Body would get 
dragged into a review of the facts of the case.  In theory, the panels were supposed to 
be the ones trying the facts, and the Appellate Body was simply to review questions of 
law.  What has happened is every case there is allegations under what is referred to as 
Article 11 that the panel did not make an objective assessment of the facts, and so 
there is a legal question about whether or not the panel’s assessment of the facts was 
objective.  As a result the Appellate Body is now dragged case after case after case  
into the facts.  Hence, you now have, again, way more appeals than was expected, 
going into way, way more issues, claims and facts than was every anticipated.   

Differing Views of the WTO 
I think the second, to me, major reason why we are where we are is we’re now seeing a 
fairly significant distinction in what everybody views the WTO to be.  I am reflecting a 
lot on what John and Terry both said.  But, if you think about it, the U.S. — and 
clearly Bob Lighthizer is saying this—the U.S. wants to see the WTO—the U.S. wants 
to see the WTO as a contract, and the entire role of the dispute settlement system is to 
interpret that contract.  What exactly are the rights and obligations of the contract as 
between the two parties that are available and participating in a given dispute.  
Because if you think about it, what the U.S. position really is, particularly when the 
U.S. is on the defense, is anything that is not expressly prohibited is permitted.  And 
that’s really the argument that the United States was making.  Whether it’s in cotton, 
whether it’s in zeroing etc., the claim now is, Show me where it says zeroing is 
prohibited.  And if it doesn’t say it is prohibited, then it must be permitted.  Right.  
That might work if it were in fact a contract.  If that’s what this were, this book [of 
WTO agreements] would be the length of this room.  I mean, you cannot have a 
contract that’s going to go into every one of these details that can be contained in any 
single volume.  And yet, at some level, that is what the United States is saying.   

And sort of on the complete other end of the spectrum, for those again who think of it 
as an organization, as having sort of an overall sort of general setting of direction, 
where the point of the disputes is really to help to interpret rules and rules that are 
systemic.  In other words, not just to say this particular contract provision is X and Y 
as between these two parties.  At some level a fairly big sort of difference in view.  

No Agreed History 
I think the third reason why we’ve ended up in this very difficult situation is there is 
no agreed upon negotiating history.  Every time you try to say, well, what’s really 
meant by these rules, in any other court, in any other institution you would look at 
what’s the legislative history?  What did those designing the rules say it meant?  So 
you would have a touchstone to really look at to try to figure it out.  For the WTO, you 
do not have that.  But I think some of the … number of the disputes have really come 
out of very strongly held views.  I mean the United States is one of them.  We’re 
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positive that the negotiators never meant to outlaw zeroing, and the party on the other 
side saying they’re equally positive that the negotiators did mean to outlaw zeroing.  
So the fact that you do not have any agreed negotiating history is also I think pushed 
very heavily in the area of disputes.   

Holdovers Finishing Cases 
I also want to take up on something that Terry mentioned, because I do think it’s 
helpful to think about it in this way.  To me, a lot of what the United States is 
complaining about does go to this issue of member control.  Who gets to control both 
the process and the substance?  But I think a lot of the other parts of the U.S. 
concerns go more on the substance side.  So, on the who gets to control—and here’s 
where I am going to disagree with Pablo—I personally think this U.S. issue about 
members of the Appellate Body not staying over and can’t extent their terms, because 
it’s only the WTO members that get to decide it, is just plain wrong and totally 
inconsistent with everything that’s ever been done.   

Just think about this.  The DSU rules unequivocally say that the Appellate Body can 
establish its own working procedures, as long as it does that in consultation with the 
Chairman of the DSB.  So that is a representative of the members, a representative of 
the United States.  It must do it in consultation with the Director General of the WTO, 
and it must give notice to all of the members of the WTO of what the working 
procedures are.  That’s exactly what happened in 1996.  So, in 1996 what happened?  
Working rules were written that say a person who ceases to be a member of the 
Appellate Body may, with the authorization of the Appellate Body and upon 
notification to the DSB, complete the disposition of any appeal to which that person 
was assigned while a member.  And that person shall, for that purpose only, be 
deemed to be a member of the Appellate Body.  So, it’s basically saying, if you started 
working on an appeal, and your term expired, you can finish it.  This should not be 
earth shattering.   

I’m looking at Meredith [Broadbent].  We all were members of the International Trade 
Commission, stayed over beyond our terms until our replacement had been nominated 
and confirmed.  So, if a hearing had been held, you didn’t have to repeat the whole 
case all over again simply because someone’s term had expired.  So to me this rule 
made complete sense.  The United States agreed to it in 1996.  It was notified to them 
in 1996.  Sixteen or seventeen appeals have gone through exactly this same process.  
And now, now the United States is saying, oh no.  Ricardo Remirez’s term expired in 
June.  So any appeal that Ricardo Rermirez signs is not a report of the Appellate Body. 
The Korean member, he resigned in order to become the negotiator.  Any appeal he 
signs, no longer valid.  Peter Van den Bossche’s term expired December 11. 
Presumably, the U.S. is going to make the same challenge to any appeal that Peter 
Van den Bossche is going to sign off on.  In my view, it’s completely wrong for the 
United States to be making this claim.  They agreed to these rules.  They’ve lived 
under these rules for 20 years.  To all of a sudden now say somehow, you can’t extend 
members.  They’re not extending their term as a member of the Appellate Body 
generally.   

I will say I was one of the people that sat on an appeal beyond my term.  The only 
thing I was allowed to do was discuss that particular appeal. I didn’t sit in on any 
meetings on any thing else connected to any other business. Again, I think it’s very 
odd for the United States to now be complaining about this.   
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Overreaching: Issue and Tactics 
On the more substantive issues, I won’t disagree with John or Terry or Pablo.  These 
are issues that have been complained about now for a very long time.  I remember 
shortly after I went on the Appellate Body in 2007, Warren Maruyama, the USTR 
General Counsel, again making a very impassioned plea on this issue about whether 
or not the WTO Appellate Body was, you know, overreaching, writing rules, filling in 
the gaps, whichever terms you want to put into it.  And this is an issue for which there 
can be, you know, again, differences of views, and there could be some discussion.  My 
concern is the tactic of the United States in blocking any process to appoint any 
Appellate Body members is in my view going to be completely counterproductive to 
trying to actually address these issues.   

Logic Favors the Losers 
Why?  Because of what it does in terms of the ability of anybody who actually wins a 
case to get any relief.  Because what it says to anybody right now is, if you’ve lost a 
judgment, appeal right now, because no remedy can come until the appeal has been 
completed.  So now, we’re supposed to have seven members of the Appellate Body, 
we’re down to four.  The queue is getting longer and longer.  So, if you file an appeal, it 
will be years before that appeal can be heard. 

Those that want to gain anything from having gone through dispute settlement and 
getting the benefit of their victory are in a long queue to wait.  So it is asking 
everybody to game the system, to go ahead and file an appeal, knowing that the 
Appellate Body is so lacking in members that there is no choice but to have those 
appeals drag out and out and out, because there aren’t enough people to hear them. 

I’m going to close out with, so what are the ideas that are out there to try to resolve it.  
And the problem I have – I think Pablo walked through some of them – but the 
concern I have is how far they are going in the direction of isolating the United States 
and whether, over the long haul, that’s really good for the system to try to just literally 
leave the United States alone.  Because at least with respect to this issue of not ever 
allowing even any process to consider new members of the Appellate Body, I think it’s 
fair to say the United States is completely alone.  I think the U.S. would have a 
significant amount of sympathy on some of these other issues.  But on the tactic of 
saying there is no process to every appointing Appellate Body members  that we will 
agree to, the United States is completely isolated.   

Work Around Options 
So again, a range of options.  Steve Charnowitz at GW has proposed an option of 
effectively saying the Appellate Body in essence is closed, the Appellate Body will take 
up an appeal on day one, and will simply uphold the panel.  In other words, try to stop 
this long queue and let anybody that won a panel report go ahead and get their 
victory, if you will, and be able to go ahead and begin the implementation process. By 
saying that the Appellate Body is upholding everything the panel did.  So an appeal 
takes one day, and it’s not substantive.  But it gets you out of this procedural long-
standing queue, waiting for your appeal to be heard.   

Second idea I think that Pablo mentioned is to run the entire appeals process 
effectively through the arbitration clause.  Just cut and paste all the rules.  Appoint as 
your arbitrators the members of the Appellate Body, and try to run an appeals process 
directly through as though it were an arbitration, since that’s already provided for in 
the rules.   
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You know, and the last one, obviously, is to vote, to use the voting procedures that are 
already there in the rules, and have the General Council of the WTO directly vote on 
members of the Appellate Body, again pushing very hard against the rules, since the 
rules of the DSU say that Appellate Body membes “shall be appointed by a consensus 
of the DSB.”  So, if you try to go over those rules of consensus of the DSB and go to a 
voting procedure, what else are you opening up to go into voting procedure? 

So, those three to me—those three ideas—are ones that are really pushing on this, 
isolating the United States, leaving them standing all alone and pushing very hard 
against it.  The other options I think really go to trying to address more really the 
substantive concerns of the United States.  Not the member control issues, because I 
don’t think those are real concerns.  It is the substantive issues that John and Terry 
really talked about that I think there needs to be a way to figure out how to have that 
conversation.  Where can that conversation occur?   

Some of it could be around whether or not there could be – and they are provided for 
in the rules – more of a notion that the members can agree at the Council level on a 
definitive interpretation of any provision of the covered rules.  Can we develop a more 
fulsome process, by which that process could be used to overturn some of these 
decisions that Terry and John have mentioned that are at first seem to be outside the 
bounds of what the members agreed to.  Could you use that process to do that?  There 
is within the dumping rules itself a standard of review provision that has been 
effectively read out of the agreement.  Is there a way to rethink a way of revising at 
least within the context of trade remedy rules, a more deferential standard of review in 
a way that, again, might give something back to the United States by reviving some 
greater ability to say in certain areas of the rules there needs to be more deference to 
sovereignty and to individual investigators.   

So again, I think there’s a range of options that can be considered.  My own concern is 
that the crisis has to be dealt with.  And it is not clear to me how much time we really 
have.  I mean, again, being down to four members means the appeals queue is long 
and getting longer.  By September of next year we’ll be down to three members.  You 
know, six months after that you’re down to under three, which means the Appellate 
Body literally cannot function, cannot issue any appeals.  And you’ve effectively shut 
down the ability for anyone to have an appeal.   

So I don’t want to undermine.  I think the crisis is very, very real.  I think the  
frustration level in Geneva is extraordinarily high.  And I’m hoping this dialogue can 
maybe – reaction from those on the panel or in this room – might help us figure out as 
between this range of complete isolation of the United States  and trying to address 
some of  the more substantive concerns, where and how we might best think about a 
new approach.   

—gbd— 
 


